
 
 

Minutes of Meeting of the Community Planning Partnership Board held in Committee Rooms 1 
and 2, Highland Council Headquarters, Glenurquhart Road, Inverness, and via Microsoft Teams, 
on Friday 21 February 2025 at 10.00 am. 

 
Present: 
 
The Highland Council: 
Councillor Graham MacKenzie, Chair of Communities and Place Committee 
Derek Brown, Chief Executive 
 
Highlands and Islands Enterprise: 
Eann Sinclair, Area Manager – Caithness and Sutherland (also representing Caithness 
Community Partnership) (remote) 
 
NHS Highland: 
Sarah Compton-Bishop, Chair, NHS Highland Board 
Tim Allison, Director of Public Health 
 
Scottish Fire and Rescue Service: 
Miles Stubbs, Group Commander (substitute) 
 
Community Partnership representative: 
Eann Sinclair, Chair of Caithness Community Partnership (also representing HIE) (remote) 
 
High Life Highland: 
Steve Walsh, Chief Executive 
 
Highland Third Sector Interface: 
Mhairi Wylie, Chief Officer (remote) 
 
NatureScot: 
Graham Neville, Head of Operations - North 
 
Skills Development Scotland: 
Roddy Bailey, Area Manager (remote) 
 
University of the Highlands and Islands: 
Vicki Nairn, Principal and Vice-Chancellor, UHI 
 
In attendance: 
 
Kate Lackie, Assistant Chief Executive – People, The Highland Council (remote) 
Malcolm MacLeod, Assistant Chief Executive – Place, The Highland Council 
Fiona Duncan, Chief Officer - Health and Social Care, The Highland Council (remote) 
Ian Kyle, Chair, Community Learning, Development and Engagement Delivery Group 
Cathy Steer, Chair, Mental Health and Wellbeing Delivery Group 
Alison Clark, Chair, Poverty Reduction Delivery Group 
James Maybee, Chair, Community Justice Partnership (remote) 



Carron McDiarmid, Chair, Highland Alcohol and Drugs Partnership (remote) 
Gail Prince, Partnership Development Manager 
Rhiannon Boydell, Head of Service, Community Directorate, NHS Highland 
Superintendent Jen Valentine, Police Scotland 
Melanie Murray, Principal Committee Officer, The Highland Council 

 
Ms Sarah Compton-Bishop in the Chair 

 
Business 

 
 Apologies for Absence 

 
Apologies for absence were intimated on behalf of Councillor Raymond Bremner, Stuart 
Black, Fiona Davies and Michael Humphreys. 
 

 Declarations of Interest 
 
There were no Declarations of Interest. 
 

 Minutes of Meetings 
 
The Board: 
 
i. APPROVED the Minutes of the Community Planning Partnership Board – 4 

December 2024; 
ii. NOTED the Minutes of the Community Justice Partnership – 17 September 2024; 

and 
iii. NOTED the Minutes of the Highland Alcohol and Drugs Partnership Strategy Group – 

19 November 2024. 
 

 Action Tracker 
 
The Board was asked to review progress of its agreed actions as set out in the Action 
Tracker which had been circulated. 
 
In relation to Cost of Living Workshop Feedback and the proposal to invite a 
representative of Social Security Scotland to a future meeting of the Board, it was 
explained that a follow-up meeting had taken place and, given Social Security Scotland 
were actively involved in the Poverty Reduction Delivery Group, officers were content that 
the action could be removed from the Action Tracker.  The remaining actions had either 
been completed or were the subject of later items on the agenda. 

 
The Board: 
 
i. NOTED the Action Tracker and the update provided; and 
ii. AGREED that the action to invite a representative of Social Security Scotland to a 

future meeting of the Board be removed from the Action Tracker. 
 

 Presentation: Highland Property Partnership 
 
The Assistant Chief Executive – Place, The Highland Council, gave a presentation which 
provided an overview of the Connecting People and Spaces theme within the Highland 
Outcome Improvement Plan (HOIP) Delivery Plan; the Highland Property Partnership, 
which comprised the five statutory partners and other key public sector agencies with the 



aim of working together to deliver strategic property asset management across Highland; 
the Council’s Highland Investment Plan and the associated masterplanning approach and 
priory activity; and partnership asks including partner commitment to and engagement with 
the Highland Property Partnership, alignment between the property approach and service 
delivery requirements, and willingness for radical change. 
 
During discussion, the following main points were raised: 
 
• in relation to the approach to sharing property and assets, it was queried whether 

intelligence should be considered a partnership asset and whether a co-located 
intelligence hub with partners from across the CPP might better support the HOIP.  
Particular reference was made to public protection and the potential, through relevant 
partners working more closely together, to see linkages and escalate risks more 
quickly.  Given people could access their organisation’s network to work from home it 
was presumed they could work from any office together, and even if that was done on 
a part-time basis it would lead to benefits.  Further discussion ensued, during which it 
was explained that conversations around data-sharing were underway between the 
Council and NHS Highland, details of which were provided.  It was commented that 
whilst an integrated/co-located team could potentially be implemented, the full benefits 
would not be realised until issues in terms of partners’ data-sharing protocols were 
addressed.  It was added that data foundations were key, and the Council and NHS 
Highland were undertaking joint work in that regard.  Other Board Members spoke to 
opportunities for data-sharing around education and skills, and to utilise UHI’s network 
of learning centres; 

• UHI Headquarters had moved to UHI House and was now co-located with NHS 
Highland, Inverness and Cromarty Firth Green Freeport and other organisations, which 
had led to a more enabling and vibrant culture and allowed access to buildings and 
facilities that would otherwise be unaffordable.  It was added that the now empty 
building at Ness Walk might offer opportunities in terms of the Highland Property 
Partnership; 

• linked to earlier comments, co-location was not only about making better use of space 
but about integrating service delivery, and it was important, when coming together in 
partnership spaces, to be mindful of the service delivery requirements and 
opportunities for change; 

• the importance of focusing on outcomes was emphasised; 
• there was approximately £70m of unclaimed benefits in Highland, including £6.9m 

unclaimed pension credits, and if the recovery of some of that income for people could 
be targeted it would be an outcome in itself as well as having other parallel benefits; 

• information was sought, and provided, as to how well the co-location/sharing approach 
worked at Scottish Government level, during which it was explained that good progress 
had been made, and the Scottish Government appeared to be looking across the 
whole public service estate from a place-based perspective rather than looking at 
individual organisations.  This was something the Scottish Government Place Director 
was sighted on, which was welcomed; 

• it was necessary to embody best practice and take a mission-based approach; 
• the Council had committed, in the Highland Investment Plan and the Highland Housing 

Challenge, to find solutions, both independently and in partnership with the private 
sector, to financing some of the large capital builds needed that could be genuinely 
transformational; 

• on the point being raised, it was confirmed that the scope of the co-location approach 
extended to third sector and private sector organisations; 

• there had been instances where co-location had not gone smoothly, particularly during 
school hours, and it was queried whether the learning from such instances had been 



taken into consideration and how it informed what proposals were potentially going to 
go forward; 

• it was queried whether impact assessment was built into the process to ensure it was 
understood whether there were different impacts on different groups within 
communities; and 

• what worked in Inverness would not work in other areas of Highland, and the Head of 
Operations – North reaffirmed NatureScot’s support for a place-based approach; 

 
The Board otherwise NOTED the presentation. 
 

 Presentation: Visitor Levy Consultation 
 
The Assistant Chief Executive – Place, The Highland Council, gave a presentation on the 
Visitor Levy consultation that was currently underway, during which information was 
provided on the visitor economy; the legislative background; the timeline for the 
consultation; the proposed Visitor Levy Scheme; links to the Sustainable Tourism Strategy; 
and how partners could help by raising awareness of the consultation and encouraging 
participation. 
 
During discussion, the following main points were raised: 
 
• feedback from the third sector was that people could see the value in a levy being 

applied if they could understand what it was going to be invested in.  There was a 
degree of cynicism that it was going to be used to plug public sector funding gaps.  
However, a firm assurance was provided that that was not the case; 

• there were a number of national third sector organisations that employed staff who 
were required to travel around Scotland.  If there were no exemptions for people who 
had to come to Highland to stay for work it was yet another additional cost, and it was 
suggested this could be looked at.  It was added that the third sector was not receiving 
any assistance in relation to national increases.  In response, it was explained that, in 
terms of the legislation, a transient visitor levy included those who arrived in the area 
for work, and the point raised could be fed into the consultation.  The Chair of the 
Council’s Communities and Place Committee, Councillor Graham MacKenzie, added 
that he was certain Elected Members and officers would be looking carefully at 
possible exemptions when the consultation period was over, and he emphasised the 
importance of encouraging as many people as possible to respond to the consultation; 

• a key part of supporting, sustaining and developing tourism was helping communities 
determine their tourism offering and promoting things such as ecotourism, and there 
might be opportunities for the third sector in terms of sources of investment; 

• concern was expressed regarding the disproportionate impact on those who lived in 
remote and rural areas of Highland who needed to travel to Inverness to go to court or 
hospital.  People in the justice system tended to be the most disadvantaged and 
vulnerable in society, and there was an issue in terms of keeping people safe, 
particularly if they had mental health issues; 

• there would be groups of individuals who would not respond to the consultation, and 
the importance of remembering the unheard voices was emphasised; 

• the Inverness Castle Experience was cited as an example of the Council’s commitment 
to reinvest in tourism; 

• the term “visitor levy” was not entirely accurate as some people were not visitors but 
were simply moving around Highland; 

• not all the income from a visitor levy would come from tourists, and it would be helpful 
to have clarity, not only on what it would be spent on but on which sources it had come 
from; 



• the proposed levy was not just about tourism but about helping communities cope with 
the impact of tourism; and 

• all the facilities that were available to tourists were also used by communities and, if the 
levy went ahead, it was necessary to consider how to maximise opportunities for local 
communities to use such facilities to be more active and improve mental health and 
wellbeing. 

 
The Board otherwise NOTED the presentation. 
 

 HOIP Core Priority Update: Community Wealth Building 
 
There had been circulated Report No CPPB/1/25 by the Assistant Chief Executive – Place, 
The Highland Council. 
 
A detailed discussion took place, during which the following main points were raised: 
 
• on the point being raised, it was confirmed there would be no threat to existing 

community-specific benefit schemes; 
• it was queried what opportunities were envisioned for improved engagement with 

communities by energy suppliers, as communities were not satisfied with some of the 
engagement already taking place.  In that regard, it was confirmed the Council was 
appointing three additional staff to engage with communities and support them to 
engage with developers; 

• whilst in agreement with leveraging additional investment, concern was expressed 
regarding the additional funding remaining in the control of public agencies and sitting 
at regional level which, it was suggested, contradicted the concept of community 
wealth building.  It was added that, even with community representatives on board, 
there was not a “Highland community” that could be adequately represented at that 
level; 

• from a third sector perspective, it was disappointing that this was the first opportunity to 
feed into the Social Value Charter for Renewables Investment since it had last been 
discussed at the CPP Board; 

• information was sought, and provided, on whether any work was being undertaken in 
terms of an impact assessment looking at what might happen if current investment 
shifted.  Particular reference was made to the health and social care community hubs 
in Sutherland, a number of which were in receipt of windfarm monies, and it was 
questioned if it was understood what would happen if that funding was to change; 

• whilst support was expressed for the concept of a shared project bank, examples were 
provided of issues that had arisen where similar initiatives had been implemented, and 
it was suggested there was work to be done around the practicalities; 

• it was necessary to take on board the feedback on how Highland was performing in 
relation to human rights, and disappointment was expressed that there was not a 
response to the report by the Scottish Human Rights Commission (SHRC) on the 
agenda.  The Chair confirmed this was on the proposed list of items for the June 
meeting.  It was added that whilst the SHRC report identified a number of issues, it did 
not include what actions were already being undertaken to address some of the issues.  
The critical thing for the CPP was to identify where the gaps were and that would be 
the basis of the report to the June Board, with input from various partnership groups 
and individual organisations; 

• a lot of reassurance was needed to alleviate the concerns of the third sector regarding 
the proposed Strategic Community Benefit Fund; 

• if there was not lasting legacy from the huge amount of investment coming into 
Highland as a result of onshore energy developments, SSE’s spend on grid capacity, 



and the Inverness and Cromarty Firth Green Freeport, the CPP had not done its job, 
and the Charter was a means of managing that; 

• it was only fair that monies that came from energy developments in Highland were 
spent in Highland.  However, other Board Members added that it was a matter of how 
the monies were spent and the governance and decision-making process.  The 
decision-making process sitting with an independent source whereby proposals could 
be appraised on an equal footing would be exciting and would fit better with the 
concept of community wealth building; 

• whilst protecting the current level of investment in communities was welcomed, it was 
questioned how effectively communities themselves were using the funding and 
whether there was scope to explore what the Charter could leverage in in terms of a 
more effective and equal process; 

• in terms of the pipeline of development proposals, it was a source of frustration that 
what community benefit would be achieved was not a material planning consideration 
and technically competent projects were being approved where the developer was not 
engaging with the Social Value Charter.  It was suggested this point be raised in the 
response to the Scottish Government consultation, and that it was necessary to use 
whatever leverage was available to ensure that projects were being put forward with a 
good impact in terms of community benefit; 

• it was important to be able to move quickly in the renewables space, and ensure that 
investment models were structured in at an early stage; 

• the Charter was about leverage and using the collective power of the public sector to 
negotiate with developers, and fairness needed to be the driving principle; 

• the Council’s Chief Officer – Housing and Communities undertook to share the 
Council’s draft response to the Scottish Government consultation on community benefit 
to aid responses and contributions to the CPP response.  It was also confirmed that 
HIE’s draft response would be circulated following approval by the HIE Board; and 

• in terms of where and how to continue the conversation on some of the points raised, 
particularly the views of the third sector regarding the governance of the additional 
funding, it was suggested that the Highlands and Islands Community Wealth Building 
Group would be the appropriate forum, and the Chief Officer – Housing and 
Communities undertook to liaise with the Chief Officer, HTSI, in that regard. 

 
The Board:- 
 
i. AGREED the next steps around the implementation of the Social Value Charter for 

Renewables Investment; 
ii. NOTED the broader update on the Community Wealth Building HOIP priority; 
iii. AGREED that a CPP response to the Scottish Government’s community benefit 

consultation be collated and circulated for comment with the final response being 
agreed in consultation with the Chair; and 

iv. AGREED that the Council and HIE’s draft responses would be circulated to partners 
to aid responses and contributions. 

 
 Developing the Care for People Response 

 
At its meeting on 4 December 2024, the Board had agreed that the Care for People 
proposals be reviewed to ensure they reflected recent structural changes within the 
Council and there was clarity in terms of roles and responsibilities, and that they be 
brought back to the next meeting of the Board for approval. 
 
In that regard, there had been circulated Report No CPPB/2/25 by Superintendent Jen 
Valentine, Police Scotland. 
 



During discussion, it was highlighted that there might be further changes going forward as 
a result of the cessation of the Lead Agency model.  In response to a question, it was 
confirmed that progress in terms of implementation of the proposals could be reported to a 
future meeting of the Board.   
 
The Board APPROVED the proposals as outlined in section 3.1 of the report. 
 

 Creating Hope in Highland Together - Interim Update 
 
There had been circulated Report No CPPB/3/25 by Superintendent Jen Valentine, Police 
Scotland. 

 
During discussion, the following main points were raised: 
 
• Board Members commended all those involved for the significant amount of work 

taking place as detailed in the report and Action Plan.  Particular thanks were 
expressed to Superintendent Valentine for her leadership; 

• information was sought, and provided, as to confidence that all partners were fully on 
board and embedding the objectives in the Action Plan into their daily practice; 

• in response to a question, it was confirmed that a representative of the Highland 
Alcohol and Drugs Partnership sat on the Suicide Prevention Steering Group.  It was 
suggested there were opportunities to explore further in terms of links between some 
deaths by suicide and alcohol and drugs; 

• it was highlighted that an event was scheduled to take place in Lorn and Islands 
Hospital, Oban, on 9 May 2025 looking at the lessons learned from different types of 
death, including death by suicide, with the aim of preventing future deaths; 

• whilst it was recognised that work was at an early stage, it was important that the 
potential for a Community Wellbeing Centre for people in crisis was fed into the 
Highland Property Partnership discussions; 

• the importance of ensuring the Community Justice Partnership was aware of the 
suicide prevention work taking place was emphasised; 

• the overlap between suicide prevention, crisis intervention and support and some of the 
communication work taking place had been recognised and these matters were 
brought together at the Mental Health and Wellbeing Delivery Group.  It had also been 
recognised that it was necessary to share some of the learning and the progress that 
had been made, and it was intended to hold an event in that regard later in the year; 
and 

• suicide prevention was an area of work where there was excellent partnership 
engagement.  In that regard, reference was made to the work taking place looking at 
utilising capacity across partners to deliver a prospectus of mental health and wellbeing 
training, including suicide prevention training.  

 
The Board NOTED the progress of the Action Plan. 
 

 Contest Board Annual Report 
 
There had been circulated Report No CPPB/4/25 by Superintendent Jen Valentine, Police 
Scotland. 

 
The Board NOTED the contents of the report and Highland activity in relation to 
CONTEST. 
 

At this stage, the Chair highlighted that it was Superintendent Valentine’s final meeting of the 
Board as she was moving on to a new role within Police Scotland.  On behalf of the Board, she 



expressed thanks to Superintendent Valentine for her contribution to the CPP and congratulated 
her on her new role. 
 

 Partnership Development Team Quarterly Update 
 
There had been circulated Report No CPPB/5/25 by the Partnership Development 
Manager and CPP Senior Officers. 
 
In addition to the report, reference was made to previous discussions regarding the status 
of the Partnership Development Team, and it was confirmed that the two Partnership 
Officer posts had been extended for a further two years. 

 
Having welcomed the continuation of the Partnership Officer posts and commended the 
significant amount of work taking place, the Board NOTED the updated Year 2 Milestones 
in Appendix 1 of the report. 
 

 Review of Strategic Risk Register 
 
The Strategic Risk Register had been circulated for consideration and review, having been 
further amended based on the discussions at the Board on 4 December 2024. 
 
During discussion, the following main points were raised: 
 
• given the earlier discussions around data-sharing, it was suggested that the risk 

appetite in respect of risk 04/20 (Joint Situational Awareness – Information Sharing) be 
reviewed and that consideration be given to a Risk Management Plan to improve data-
sharing across partner organisations.  It was added that the deluge of information-
sharing guidance had had a negative impact in terms of organisations working in silos, 
and a collective gathering with a view to streamlining data-sharing processes would be 
welcomed; and 

• on the point being raised, it was confirmed, as agreed at the previous meeting, that 
work was underway in terms of reviewing the partnership’s risks and setting the risk 
appetite.  It was explained that the Council had developed a new risk analysis 
framework which it was intended to use to review the Risk Register and align it with the 
HOIP. 

 
The Board: 
 
i. APPROVED the revised Strategic Risk Register; and 
ii. AGREED that risk 04/20 (Joint Situational Awareness – Data Sharing) be reviewed, 

taking into account the points raised during discussion on data-sharing. 
 

 Date of Next Meeting 
 
The Board NOTED that the next meeting was scheduled to take place on Friday 6 June 
2025 at 2.00 pm. 

 
The meeting ended at 12.00 noon. 
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